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                                             Zoom Meeting Minutes  
                                                                                                                                                                                                           Thursday, May 6, 2021   

In accordance with Chapter 53 of the Acts of 2020, this meeting was held through remote conference technology, Zoom.  
In attendance:  Christopher Scott, Susan Catling, Cari Williamson, Ken Magnuson, Carole Berger & Julia Tarka.  Absent: Peter Rosbeck. Staff: Doug Finn, host & Bricque Garber, assistant. The meeting was recorded.

Mr. Scott called the meeting to order at 4:00 and read the Public Hearing notice for 55 Cottage St. 

Public Hearing: 55 Cottage St. (20B-86.1) Claire & Dick O’Hare. Brooks & Falotico/agents.  Applicant proposes the demolition of the existing house and construction of a new single family residence with a one car attached garage, terrace & pool. Louise Brooks made the presentation that had been previewed to the members at the prior meeting.  Along with plans and photos there were enhanced renderings of the proposed changes as they will appear on the street. It was noted that the new house is designed to be a Classic Front Gable Colonial which includes multiple roof lines. The increase in square footage from the current construction is 695. Ms. Brooks noted that the materials from the existing house will be donated.

The Public Hearing was opened and Ms. Pikor asked about the location of the pool mechanicals and construction dates.  Ms. Brooks answered that the pool will be moved a bit closer to the house than is shown on the plan and mechanicals will be located on the NW side of the pool and the applicant will do what is necessary to reduce sound from the equipment.  Mr. Celeste spoke in favor of the project.  There being no further comments or letters, the Public Hearing was closed.

Member comments: There was a concern regarding the 2nd floor deck. It would be unusual for the HDC to approve 2nd floor, walk-out-deck, despite the location of the deck that, in this instance, overlooks a parking area.  After much discussion the applicant agreed to change the glass door to a window and reduce the railing height to make this deck a decorative only part of the façade at the 2nd floor corner.  The members expressed their positive opinion of the overall house design and there was no opposition to the demolition of the existing house. Susan asked for clarification as to doors and windows on the rear elevation.  Ken Magnuson questioned the fencing as proposed, noting the pool will visible on this corner lot.  He noted the concern about seeing a pool from the sidewalk and that the promise of planting as a barrier, is not considered by HDC as a block to the view.  The fence proposed is a solid board fence 6’ tall.  The solid fence is a further concern on a 
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corner.  There was discussion. The picket fencing is not questioned. Julia was likewise concerned about the 6’ fence.  Possible changes in fence construction were discussed and it was proposed by Mr. Magnuson and okayed by the applicant to return to the HDC to 
discuss the fence options after the applicant has met with and had a determination from the Zoning Board. Cari registered her approval for the overall concept and attention to detail. Ken noted, very well done. Chris was in agreement and noted the value of the “built over time” style of the house. Carole agreed, and noted that the balcony does provide architectural interest but should not have door access.   Motion to approve the construction as drawn with 1) Exclusion of the door (replaced with a window) to the 2nd floor balcony and lowering of the railing at the balcony area. 2) The pool fence will be reconsidered at a future date, Ken Magnuson. 2nd Julia Tarka. Unanimously approved. 

8 Peases Pt. Way S. (20D-19)  Change to approved plan. John Ettinger & Linda Simpson.  Hutker Architects – Matt Cramer/agent.  Applicant proposes to exclude exterior shutters on the rear (south) side of the house, use 4 recessed lights (not surface mount fixtures) and ceiling fan on the rear (south) elevation-covered porch & add exterior wall sconce on 2nd floor wall above covered porch. Mr. Cramer shared his screen and showed the changes sought by the applicant.  The removal of shutters from the South side of the building was discussed and drawings were shown.  The applicant, had in the past, asked to have shutters only on the front of the house which was not popular with the HDC and that request was withdrawn.  Likewise the current request was not embraced by the members who noted that this is a very visible façade and the lack of shutters is awkward and inclines the structure toward an incomplete looking façade.  Mr. Scott explained that lighting concerns have been of much scrutiny in the village, as of late.  Neighbors are noting the bright LED and high wattage bulbs. Thus, the HDC is looking closely at all lighting in the district. The request for the exterior sconce was discussed and the number of bulbs in the sconce was requested to be reduced to one candle from 3, as shown.  The recessed LED lights were requested to be reduced from 4 to 3 fixtures.  The fan as shown with a flush mount raised no objections. Mr. Cramer agreed.  Mr. Cramer asked to withdraw the request for shutter removal on the S. side and the members agreed.  Motion to approve with the conditions that 1) wall sconce as submitted have only one candle bulb 2) the recessed led lighting, over the porch, have three fixtures and 3) ceiling fan as submitted be flush mounted, Julia Tarka.  2nd Christopher Scott.  

52 Fuller (20B-95) Change to approved plans. Al Hamood. Gerrett Conover/Sasha Robinson White/agents. Applicant proposes to enclose the porch space for 4 season room, expand roof deck and add a small pool bath on the East side of the existing house.  Sasha explained that this application is only to move the approved small bath from the pool house to the side of the house.  The other items in this application were previously approved.  The plans were presented and reviewed.  There were no questions from the members.  Motion to approve moving the small (pool) bath from the pool house building to the east side of the existing house, Ken Magnuson.  2nd Carole Berger.  Approved. 

90 School St. (29A-1) Preview of Plan – Public Hearing on 5.20.21 Martin & Akieva Jacobs. Chuck Sullivan/agent.  Applicant proposes renovation and addition to existing house: Extend front façade & main gable by 6 ft. along School St., one 
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story addition to South side and two story addition on West side.  Enlarge front dormer and add front porch.  Mr. Sullivan presented the plans for this project.  The renovation plans are rather complex and involve all elevations as well as renovation of the guest house, the addition of a pool, removal of an existing dwelling and addition of a new garage.  The members took some time to review the plans submitted and asked questions of Mr. Sullivan.   There were concerns regarding the overall mass of the addition and its relationship to the historic bungalow. Carole noted there had been several bungalows on the street and most have been lost. It was noted that the additions do not subordinate in sq. ft. to the bungalow which stands in contradiction to a basic HDC consideration for additions within the district.  The one story addition was noted as an awkward and not lending itself to the original construction.  The overall massing was mentioned by all members. The changes to the rear right corner guest house were discussed specifically the entry a view that the 2nd floor appears “top heavy”.  Mr. Sullivan said that he will consider the Commission comments and confer with his client.  He would like to keep the public hearing date of 5.20.21 and will provide any changes to the plan early next week to allow abutters to view any updates.  

New/Old Business:

A photo of Molly Costello’s baby girl, Mila, as shown.  Molly was an HDC member until moving off the Island. 

Mr. Ahearn has submitted an application for renovations at 7 Starbuck Neck.  Hard copies of the plans are available. The preview for this application will be on 5.20.21


Minutes:  Motion to approve, Chris Scott.  2nd Susan Catling. Unanimously approved. 


Respectfully submitted:

Bricque Garber, Assistant


Approved: _________________________________  5.20.21
                           As voted
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